BOROUGH OF KETTERING

NEIGHBOURHOOD MEETING – WICKSTEED

Meeting held – 23rd September 2004  


Present:
Councillor Darby (Chair)




Inspector Aistrop (Northants Police)




Mike Sawford (Police Authority)




Jim Bridger (Fire and Rescue)

John Nichols (Kettering Borough Council)




Kellie McIntyre (Kettering Borough Council)




17 members of the public were also present

04.NHR.13
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Gordon and Education Welfare. 

04.NHR.14
INTRODUCTION BY CHAIR
The Chair introduced the Panel, and members of the public were welcomed to the meeting.

04.NHR.15
CRIME STATISTICS AND POLICE PERFORMANCE

Inspector Aistrop provided information on crime statistics for the County, Northern Police area and the Kettering Borough by beat for the period April 2003 to August 2004. Details were also provided in respect of in the Wicksteed ward.

It was noted that there had been an increase in crime in the Northern area from 7,509 to 8,259 compared to the previous period. It was noted that the main crime categories were criminal damage and theft and handling. 

The number of crimes in the Wicksteed ward has fallen from 225 to 209 from the previous year. It was noted that of the 209 recorded crimes for the period April – August 2004 48 had been cleared up.

04.NHR.16
QUESTIONS AND ISSUES 


A number of questions and issues were raised as follows:

Five years ago Wicksteed would have had the worst statistics, with the restructure and the removal of the beat officer, how does the Wicksteed Ward sustain the improvement?

It is important not to lose the momentum. Inspector Aistrop explained that although there has been a removal of the beat officer, the officers would now work on a more team basis, with one officer being responsible for the area.

Will there not be an officer for the Highfield area?

Yes, there will be an officer responsible for the Highfields and surrounding area, who will share the responsibility with a team of officers.

Is it not true that some police resources have been moved to Northampton?

The Chief Constable reserves the right to make judgements on priority areas; there was a need to move resources to Northampton.

If the crime levels increase in a certain area e.g. Highfields, will the resources come back?

If there is a demand for police officers then the police will not ignore it.

When will replacement officers be brought into the area?

Due in October. 

There is understanding of the problems in the Highfield area and the police visit quite often. However police officers do not go to other areas within the ward.

There is a requirement to respond to where the crime is. The beat officer will not always be seen walking around the area in uniform and they may work at night. 

Residents would like to see policemen walking around in uniform.

The police will not ignore the fact that the public feel safer seeing police officers walking around the area, however if all resources are put into police officers walking around the streets, less resources will be put into detecting and preventing crimes, and will therefore lead to more crimes.

Is it not true that drugs cause more problems?

Drug problems need to be targeted in order to reduce levels of crime.

How will the restructuring effect the area? Are PCSO’s being used instead of police officers?

PCSO’s are extra and not instead of police officers. All officers will be trained on the streets rather than patrolling in police cars providing more community policing.

Is it possible to have regular meetings between the two community centres in the Wicksteed Ward and the police?

Important for the police to be involved in the meetings, however it would prove difficult to attend all meetings.

Would an officer be available to attend every 3 months?

Officers happy to do so, will need to be given sufficient notice and will try their best to attend.

The community built up a relationship with the beat officer and will now need to start again.

The new title will be Community Action Teams, hope that the community will build up an equally good relationship with them.

Pytchley Road used to have a lot of trouble with the nightclub, however since police officers have been patrolling late at night there has been a vast improvement, (expressed thanks to the Police).

Police thanked residents for acknowledging and explained that it is not only down to the police, but also the local authority, nightclubs and the community. Likewise when there is an increase in crime it is not just down to the police it is also down to the community. All need to play their part.

It is the burglary time of year – those who live alone are very worried.

It is important that the community looks out for each other; the police need the public to report incidents of a suspicious nature.

Why are continual offenders not put behind bars?

There is a high degree of success in targeting offenders, who are put through the judicial system.

Are such offenders looked at regularly?

Certainly. The more resources used in beat officers walking the streets – less resources for targeting offenders.

The Evening Telegraph has done an article on the stating there are not enough police officers.

The answer is that there can never be enough police officers. However funding is an issue.

One in 4/5 of crimes are detected, which is about 25%, how do the police feel about this percentage?

Have to be realistic, a lot of hard work goes into detecting crimes and 25% and above is a realistic figure. The number of crimes being detected has not changed significantly, if anything it has changed for the better.

If one offender is detected, it could be the case that they have committed a number of crimes, therefore it could actually be that the police are detecting more than 1 in 4?

This is correct, to take 1 in 4 offenders out of the community will have a knock on effect.

(Inspector Aistrop was thanked for attending the meeting and left at 8.35pm)

04.NHR.17
2004 CRIME AUDIT
John Nichols outlined the Crime Audit undertaken every three years, which informed the Kettering Borough Crime and Disorder Strategy and provided details of all agencies involved. It was noted that views of the whole community were sought via surveys and focus groups. 

The Community Safety Partnerships five suggested priorities for the next three years were:

· Reduce incidents of anti-social behaviour including criminal damage and hate crime;

· Tackling drug, alcohol and substances misused; 

· Reduce domestic burglary;

· Reduce vehicle crime;

· Tackle violent crime, including domestic abuse. 

Comments / questions were noted as follows:

Can the amount of CCTV be increased around the Borough?

This is not generally possible due to the revenue costs. However across the borough there is quite good CCTV coverage and the effectiveness is continually being improved. 

Is the answer to use mobile cameras for specific cases?

Kettering Borough Council are purchasing mobile equipment and Neighbourhood Watch now have their own equipment, which is successfully used by schemes across the Borough.

04.NHR.18
FIRE AND RESCUE SERVICE
Jim Bridger emphasised the speed at which fire spreads and stated that statistics show most people are injured/die from fires in their own homes. 

It was noted that free fire safety checks are available. There is a free telephone number, which was available from Jim Bridger. All the checks are made by appointment and are available to everyone.

Abandoned vehicle fires. It was noted that there has been a lot of partnership working on this subject and a lot of hard work and resources have been put into it. As a result the number of vehicles fired on the Highfield area has decreased dramatically.

04.NHR.19
ANY OTHER BUSINESS


It has been broadcasted that they will be getting rid of half of the fire brigade in the county?

This is due to the integrated risk management plans. However when 999 is dialled for the fire service there will be a fire engine. There will continue to be sufficient crew levels 24 hours a day.

Traffic and Road Safety

Pedestrianisation has seen a lot of drivers caught; however the police cars were still allowed to use the area?

Emergency vehicles are allowed to drive through the town centre when necessary.

Wellingborough Road has 15 metres of double yellow lines, however this is an insufficient amount, the road requires at least 60 metres. It was also noted that since the road had been improved it has been used as a racetrack. Councillor Darby pointed out that the roads are a responsibility of the County Council. Councillor Darby to look at areas of concern and forward to the County. Another issue noted was the use of the Wicksteed Park area as a car park.

It was suggested a separate meeting regarding the roads should take place – Councillor Darby to contact Councillor Parker to arrange.

The Chair thanked all those present for attending the meeting.

(The meeting started at 7pm and ended at 9.30pm)
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